
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Best regards, 
Tom McGrath 
Head of School 

If the Mayans have taught us anything, it is 
that if you don't finish something, it's not 
the end of the world. 
 
“[Kids] don't remember what you try to 
teach them. They remember what you are.” 

Jim Henson 
Dear Parents, 
 
It is time to bid farewell to another school 
year and personally to say goodbye to you all. 
It is also time to bid farewell to our 
graduating pupils in Year 13 and I wish them 
many adventures and fulfilment in their 
future studies. We also wish departing pupils 
and their families much happiness and 
success in their new postings or on their 
return to their home country. Please 
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remember BISC Wroclaw fondly. 
 
A number of wonderful teachers and 
teaching assistants depart this summer 
from BISC Wroclaw, some here for many 
years while others a shorter time. 
Whatever their time period, they have all 
performed the fundamental role of every 
educationalist and that is they have made 
a connection with their pupils and they 
have inspired the children in their care. 
There are students who have come to be 
ardent readers, a skill and passion that will 
stay with them for life. There are those 
who now are no longer afraid of 
Mathematics and are ready to take on 
new challenges. There are pupils who now 
understand how to work together, to 
cooperate, to celebrate difference and to 
be curious about the world. I know from 
conversations with pupils and parents that 
all these little miracles have happened this 
year and I thank our teaching staff for 
weaving this magic through their passion, 
their skills and their personality. I wish 
them continued success as teachers; it is a 
noble profession. 
 
My time in Wroclaw has been short and I 
have nudged the school and its 
community in a certain direction and I am 
confident that the staff under Andy's 
guidance will continue this journey. 

However I have gained much from my 
short sojourn in Silesia. First of all I have 
encountered a very special school that 
has qualities that I have not experienced 
in other schools where I have worked. 
The commitment to learning other 
languages is in the school's DNA and this 
multilingualism is to be cherished. The 
pupils here live out the vision of our 
school like no other school that I have 
worked in. There is a gentleness and 
kindness in pupil-pupil and pupil-teacher 
interactions that is unique in my time in 
teaching and pupils are given the space to 
be themselves. We also have the best 
dancers in the world of international 
schools. 
 
You will stay in my heart and I will only 
have good things to say about BISC 
Wroclaw. 
 

작별, お別れ,addio,adieu, Прощай, , 
từ biệt, Paalam, развітальны, Pożegnam, 
Λέω αντίο, Řeknu sbohem, Sanon 
jäähyväiset, Abschied, Slán, 
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CONTACT DETAILS:  
British International School Wrocław 

al. Akacjowa 10-12, 53-134 Wrocław, Poland 
School office tel: +48 71 796 68 61 fax: +48 71 796 68 62 
email: wroclaw@bisc.krakow.pl , head@bisc.wroclaw.pl 
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Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday Sunday 
3 4 5 6 7 8 9 

10 11 12 13 14 15 16 

17 18 19 20 21 22 23 

24 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

25 26 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

27 28 29 30 

31 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

1 2 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

3 4 5 6 

7 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

8 9 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

10 11 12 13 

14 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

15 
School closed 

16 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

17 18 19 20 

21 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

22 23 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

24 25 26 27 

28 
The playground and 
the pitch available 

for pupils and 
parents 

9.00am – 12.00pm 

29 30 31 1 
Teacher’s 

Preparation Day 
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BRITISH INTERNATIONAL SCHOOL WROCŁAW - CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
July and August 2017 

 

REMINDERS FOR PARENTS 

 
 

Please take care when 
parking around the  

school. 
 

Avoid blocking 
entrances to 

neighbours’ houses and 
driveways. 

 
DO NOT PARK ON THE 

ZEBRA CROSSINGS! 
 

1. Andy Harris - contact details 
 e-mail - andy.harris@bisc.krakow.pl 
 mobile – 0048 601 46 78 08 
  
If you are used to Tom’s school e-mail 
address, please continue to use it as any 
correspondence  will re-route to my e-mail 
address above. 
 
2. Office opening hours during the summer: 
 
Ms. Oksana’s office (small villa) 
Monday 3rd July – Friday 4th August - 8.00am 
– 2pm 
Monday 7th August  – Friday 18th August – 
office closed 
Monday 21st August – Friday 25th August - 
8.00am – 2pm 
Monday 28th August – Friday 1st September - 
8.00am – 4pm 

Ms. Kasia’s office (big villa) 
Monday 3rd July – Monday 31st July - office 
closed  
Tuesday 1st August  – Monday 14th August - 
10.00am – 4pm 
Tuesday 15th August – office closed 
Wednesday 16th August – Friday 25th August - 
10.00am – 4pm 
Monday 28th August – Friday 1st September - 
8.00am – 4pm 
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End of the year – so surprisingly 
quickly. So, dear BISC pupils... 
 

It's time to say, "Good-bye." 
Our year has come to an end. 

I've made more cherished 
memories 

And many more new friends. 
I've watched the children learn 

and grow 
And change from day to day. 

I hope that all the things we've done 
Have helped in some small way. 

So it's with happy memories 
I send you out the door, 

With great hope and expectations 
For what next year holds in store. 

 
Without much more rhyming, thank you, 
Teachers, you have been great this year. Chapeau 
bas. Thank you, Parents, for support and 
understanding.  
 
I wish you a lovely summer and I hope to you 
soon...in September! 
 
And, of course, please find below our Stars of the 
Week – there is no newsletter without them! 
 
Foundation Bees and Bears – all Bees and Bears 
Year 1 Rabbits – all Rabbits 
Year 2 Dragonflies – all Dragonflies 
Year 3 Foxes – all Foxes 
Year 4 Owls – all Owls 
Year 4 Shoebills – all Shoebills 
Year 5 Coyotes – all Coyotes 
Year 6 Wolverines – all Wolverines 
 
Best regards, 
Anna Witańska 
Head of Primary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Books have been collected, reports 
handed out and smiling faces were 
everywhere as the last day of school 
came to an end. I would like to 
congratulate all of our secondary 
students for a year that was filled with 
hard work and pleasant surprises. 
Thank you for your dedication to your 
studies and for giving your best each 
day. Your teachers are very proud of 
you and for the progress you made 

this year. Have a great summer and see you in September. 
 
Enjoy your summer, 
 
Joe Peck 
Head of Secondary 
 
 
 

 
Lato, lato, lato czeka… ♪♪♪ 
 
Wydaje się, że tak niedawno pisałam 
swój pierwszy artykuł do naszej gazetki,  
że dopiero co witałam wszystkich 
uczniów i całe grono pedagogiczne w 
nowym roku szkolnym, a już znowu 
musimy się rozstać na całe dwa miesiące.  
 
To był ciekawy rok, pełen wyzwań i 
wyjątkowych zdarzeń, wycieczek, wyjść 
do kina i do teatru, różnych konkursów, 

ale… bądźmy szczerzy… każdy z nas czekał na tę chwilę ;) 
 
Dzień jedyny w swoim rodzaju. Radość, nerwowość, 
podekscytowanie, poczucie dobrze spełnionego obowiązku, a w 
nagrodę wielka, dwumiesięczna przygoda :) 
 
W tym roku najlepsze wyniki, ze średnią 5,1, osiągnęły Magdalena 
Sawicka i Kinga Jahl . 
 
Świadectwo z czerwonym paskiem otrzymały również: Nika 
Hurkacz, Julia Sawicka, Alexia Money-Kyrle i Julia Zarzecka. 
 
Moje wielkie gratulacje! 
 
Nie ulega jednak wątpliwości, że nagroda należy się każdemu. 
Każdy poświęcił na naukę dużo czasu i pracy i osiągnął sukces na 
swoją miarę :) 
 
Na koniec chciałabym jeszcze gorąco podziękować wszystkim 
nauczycielom i pracownikom szkoły. Bez Was wszystkie te sukcesy 
nie byłyby możliwe :) 
 
Życzę bezpiecznych, najlepszych w świecie wakacji! 
 
Dyrektor Szkoły 
Magdalena Mrozowska 
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News from Head of Secondary News from Head of Primary 

News from Polish School 

 



 

Here we are at the end of the school year. The months have sped by in a 

blur of activities and trips – not forgetting cooking, sports day, our garden 

and International Day. There was so much going on, it’s a wonder we got 

any work done. However, somehow we managed to do a lot of that as 

well.  

 

We have changed tremendously over the year. We’ve become more 

independent and rose to many challenges, including adapting a Roald Dahl 

story for the summer concert, which was great fun and very successful. 

 

We’ve lost a few Foxes along the way and had to say goodbye to Jihyo at 

Christmas, GeonWoo last week and Honzik this week. Please stay in touch 

with us – we will miss you. 

 

Have a great summer and we’ll see you in the autumn. 

Year 3 Foxes 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Spotlight on Year 3 Foxes 
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We recognise that the playground and football pitch are very popular with pupils and parents and we 

wish to arrange some access for parents over the summer vacation. Please note that the ancillary staff 

have a range of tasks to complete over the summer and some will be taking vacation so we cannot have 

unlimited access. First of all, the football pitch and playground will not be available from June 30th until 

July 24th 2017. There is maintenance work on the playground equipment, there is the relocation of 

resources from Lipowa and there is work on the exterior of the Red Brick Building thus the playground 

and football pitch will be out of bounds from June 30th to July 23rd inclusive. 

 

From Monday July 24th the playground will be accessible during the following times and dates: 

Monday 24th/31st July. 7th/14th 21st/28th August   9am-12pm 

Wednesday  26th July. 2nd/9th/16th/23rd August    9am-12pm 

The facilities are not available at any other times. 

 

For use of the facilities the following conditions must be observed: 

- The facilities are for school pupils/prospective pupils and their families. 

- All pupils must be accompanied by a responsible adult who takes full responsibility during the time on 

the premises and must actively supervise their child/ren. 

- The school takes no responsibility for injury or accidents that occur during this time. 

- Pupils and parents have no access to the school buildings; toilet facilities will be made available 

- The school reserves the right to change the schedule or cancel a session. 

- All parents must sign their children in and out when leaving. The timings above must be strictly 

observed. 

 

For parents who wish to avail of the playground over the summer vacation period for the dates and times 

listed above they will need to complete and sign the disclaimer overleaf (signed by both parents). 

 

Tom McGrath 

Head of School 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Disclaimer (per child) 

 

I confirm that as the parent of …………………………………. (date of Birth )………………………………, I take full 

responsibility for my child’s safety during his/her use of the playground and/or pitches located on school 

grounds at al. Akacjowa 10-12 during the summer vacation period free from scheduled activities 

arranged by BISC Wroclaw. Parents and their children are obliged to follow the playground and pitch 

regulations. A first aid kit will be located by the bathrooms.  

 

Parent’s Name:.............................................. Parents’s Name:............................................. 

Parent’s Signature:.......................................... Parent’s Signature:........................................... 

Date:............................................

Access to the School Pitch & Playground over the summer 
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Calendar for School Year 2017/2018 

 
AUTUMN TERM  

Teacher’s Preparation Day 01.09.2017 Friday 

Start of Term  04.09.2017 Monday 
End for Half Term Break 27.10.2017 Friday 
Start of Second Half of Term 06.11.2017 Monday 
End of Autumn Term (Half day) 22.12.2017 Friday 
SPRING TERM  
Start of term 08.01.2018 Monday 
End for half term break 09.02.2018 Friday 
Start of second half of term 19.02.2018 Monday 
End of Spring Term (Half day) 23.03.2018 Friday 
  

SUMMER TERM  
Start of term 09.04.2018 Monday 
May holiday (school closed) 30.04.2018 - 04.05.2018 Monday to Friday 
Corpus Christi (school closed) 31.05.2018 - 01.06.2018 Thursday and Friday 
End of School Year (Half day) 29.06.2018 Friday 

Calendar for Academic Year 2017 / 2018 
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Uniform Requirements 

Dear Parents, 

 

Here are the uniform requirements for 2017-2018 and we also include details of two options for purchase. 

 

 YEARS 1 to 11  

Boys: shirt and tie/polo shirt, long-trousers and V-neck sweater. Summer term, as before with option to change to 

polo-shirt and to wear shorts if desired. Shoes to be black or dark-brown with grey socks if shorts worn. PE – white 

T-shirt, blue shorts, blue track-top and jog-pants with white sports socks. Coat – parents’ choice. 

Girls: blouse and tie/polo shirt, choice of skirt, trousers, pinafore, and cardigan. Summer term, as before with the 

option to change to summer-dress if desired. White socks should be worn with skirts and dresses. Shoes should be 

black or dark-brown (no high-heels or platforms). Coat – parents’ choice. 

 

SIXTH FORM – School uniform is optional. Dress from home should follow the dress code on appropriateness and 

modesty. 

 

For parents who wish to purchase school uniform there are two options available. 

1. In Poland: 

The school uses the company Mark Mundurki from Gdańsk.  

In order to obtain the school uniform, you need to enter into your computer the following link www.mark-

mundurki.pl and then click on ‘internet shop,’ after which you enter our password biscw (you will note the option 

of languages on the right-hand side). 

This company can arrange the polo shirt with school logo as well as the other parts of the uniform. 

The main complaint from parents has been the quality and cost of items. 

In Poland uniforms are rarely used in schools so it is difficult to find a good supplier. 

 

2.  Next Online  

Many parents attest to the quality of the polo shirts from this supplier. 

The code for the polo shirt is  http://www.next.co.uk/g75462s6 

Shorts trousers and skirts are also available on their catalogue. 

The polo shirt comes without the logo but we are investigating having iron-on and stitch-on logos available at the 

school for parents. 

 

We will also be ordering extra house badges and we are looking at a house T shirt that pupils would use for PE. 

 

Tom McGrath  

Head of School 

UNIFORM POLICY 2017 / 2018 
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Appointment of New Year 5 Teacher 

I am delighted to announce the appointment of Ms Zoe Brzezinski as the new Year 5 teacher from September 2017. Though 

possessing a famous Polish surname, Zoe is British and was born and reared in England; her surname comes from her 

grandfather who settled in the UK during the Second World War. Zoe is looking forward to coming to Poland and discovering 

her Polish roots.  

 

Zoe completed a Bachelor of Arts in Primary Education at Leeds Trinity University in 2016 and has gained Qualified Teacher 

Status. She has experience of teaching across a number of year groups with significant time spent with Year 5. Zoe has a great 

passion for teaching English, History and Science. Zoe is looking forward to taking up her first overseas posting. 

 

Appointment of New Year 1 Teacher 

I am delighted to announce the appointment of Ms Polly Hall as the new Year 1 Teacher from September 2017. Based in 

Nottinghamshire in England, Polly completed a Bachelor of Arts in Modern Languages at the University of Nottingham taking 

French, Spanish and Russian. She then went on to train as a teacher completing her Post Graduate Certificate in Education 

(PGCE) at University of Nottingham with a particular focus on Language and Language learning. She has subsequently taught in 

primary schools in the Nottingham area. Polly has worked as a teacher in Russia as part of her degree and has had spells living 

in France and Argentina and is looking forward to the experience of Poland. Her strengths in understanding language 

development will be important at this age group and we look forward to welcoming Polly to BISC Wroclaw. 

Primary Class Teachers 2017/2018 

Year Group Teacher Teaching Assistant 

Year 1 Koalas Polly Hall 
Natalia Tomasik 

Year 2 Grasshoppers Ewelina Pachla 

Year 3 Lions Jennifer Jones 
Nancy Pliego Blancas 

Year 4 Fossas Anna Witańska 

Year 5 Orcas 
(Former Year 4 Owls) 

Zoe Brzezinski 
Giacomo Geminiani 

Year 5 Bobcats 
(Former Year 4 Shoebills) 

Agnieszka Peck 

Year 6 Raccoons Danny Young Dorota Hart 

Secondary Form Tutors 2017/2018 
Year Group Form Tutor 

Year 7 Joe Peck 
Year 8 Phil Hart 
Year 9 Ewa Gołąbek 

Year 10 
Anna Kawczyńska 

Year 11 
Year 12 

Alex Sitkowiecki 
Year 13 

 

 

Staffing 2017 / 2018 
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There are some new changes coming to our Secondary School next year that include staffing, course 

selections and a large Year 6 group entering Year 7. The following sections will help try to explain how 

these changes will be managed. 

 

English as a Second Language 

 

Y7 to Y10 EAL Support classes will be taught by Miss Ewa, Mr Alex and Mr Phil. Students needing EAL 

Support classes will need to choose this course rather than the other Modern Foreign Language courses 

(German, Spanish, French, or Polish), as the EAL course is timetabled at the same time as the other MFL 

courses. 

 

Y10/11 IGCSE ESL courses will be taught by Mr Alex, while Mr Phil will be teaching the Y12/13 IELTS 

course. 

 

Mr Phil will oversee the ESL programme at the secondary level and he will help guide the students into a 

successful transition from the ESL programme to the mainstream English programme that includes 

English as a First Language and English Literature.  

 

Polish Programme Combined with the British Programme 

 

Miss Magda Mrozowska and Mr Joe Peck have worked together to come up with a plan for our Polish 

pupils that blends the two programmes to offer a balanced timetable for our secondary pupils. In order 

to fit in all of the requirements within the normal school day, Polish pupils will be taken out of some of 

the British subjects to attend those same subjects in the Polish Programme. 

 

MEN VI (Y7) pupils taken out of: Maths, ICT 

MEN VII (Y7, Y8) pupils taken out of: Science, History, ICT 

Gimnazjum II (Y9) pupils taken out of: Science, Geography, ICT 

Gimnazjum II (Y10) pupils taken out of: Co-ordinated Science, Geography 

 

Year 7 and Split Classes 

 

The incoming Year 7 group will consist anywhere from 18 to 23 students in the 2017/18 school year. We 

feel that the classrooms can accommodate 16-17 pupils and we will consider splitting the groups if the 

number of pupils rises above this level. The incoming Year 7 group will be split according to how Y6 

began the year, as the Yellow Wolverines and Blue Wolverines. New pupils to our school will more than 

likely be added to the Blue Wolverine group as they have slightly fewer pupils, but the goal is to have the 

two groups with equal number of pupils.  

 

 

Secondary School - Changes 
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Individual timetables for students usually differ among the same year group in secondary. Therefore, 

Year 7 will not always be split in half throughout all subjects. This is partially due to the Polish Programme 

and the subjects that our Polish pupils are taken out from the British Programme in order to attend 

classes in the Polish Programme. Remember, more than 17 pupils are needed in order to consider a split. 

So for some subjects, the split groups are re-combined to meet the 17 pupil limit. 

 

The following example shows how 20 Year 7 pupils would be split and re-combined depending on the 

subject on one particular day: 

 

 
Class 
Hour 

1 

Class 
Hour 2 

Class Hour 
3 

Class 
Hour 4 

Class Hour 5 
Class 

Hour 6 
Class Hour 

7 
Class 

Hour 8 

Pupil 1 PE 
POLISH 

MEN 
ENGLISH 

POLISH 
MEN 

SCIENCE LUNCH 
POLISH 

MEN 
ART 

Pupil 2 PE 
POLISH 

MEN 
ENGLISH 

POLISH 
MEN 

SCIENCE LUNCH 
POLISH 

MEN 
ART 

Pupil 3 PE 
POLISH 

MEN 
ENGLISH 

POLISH 
MEN 

SCIENCE LUNCH 
POLISH 

MEN 
ART 

Pupil 4 PE MATHS ENGLISH ICT SCIENCE LUNCH HISTORY ART 
Pupil 5 PE MATHS ENGLISH ICT SCIENCE LUNCH HISTORY ART 
Pupil 6 PE MATHS ENGLISH ICT SCIENCE LUNCH HISTORY ART 
Pupil 7 PE MATHS ENGLISH ICT SCIENCE LUNCH HISTORY ART 
Pupil 8 PE MATHS ENGLISH ICT SCIENCE LUNCH HISTORY ART 
Pupil 9 PE MATHS ENGLISH ICT SCIENCE LUNCH HISTORY ART 

Pupil 10 PE MATHS ENGLISH ICT SCIENCE LUNCH HISTORY ART 
Pupil 11 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 
Pupil 12 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 
Pupil 13 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 
Pupil 14 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 
Pupil 15 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 
Pupil 16 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 
Pupil 17 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 
Pupil 18 PE MATHS SCIENCE ICT GEOGRAPHY LUNCH HISTORY MUSIC 

Pupil 19 PE MATHS SCIENCE 
POLISH 

MEN 
GEOGRAPHY LUNCH 

POLISH 
MEN 

MUSIC 

Pupil 20 PE MATHS SCIENCE 
POLISH 

MEN 
GEOGRAPHY LUNCH 

POLISH 
MEN 

MUSIC 

Secondary School - Changes 
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As I will be taking over as Head of School at BISC Wroclaw from August 2017, 

I would like to take this opportunity to introduce myself. 

 

I came to live in Poland in August 1992, and in September 1995 I co-founded 

The British International School of Cracow, together with Wendy, Pawel and 

Wiesiek. I ran the Krakow school with Wendy for the first eleven years, and 

in 2006, based on an invitation from Wrocław City Council, the four of us co-

founded the British International School of Wrocław. Wendy and I co-

directed this new venture for the next two years, and from 2008 till 2010 I 

took over as Head of School. From 2011 to 2013 I ran BISC Łódz. 

 

My teaching experience at a variety of schools in England, and as examination officer and teacher of 

music at an international school in Warsaw, provided me with a wealth of experience and a deep insight 

into education. In 2005 I was awarded the ECIS (European Council of International Schools) award for the 

‘Promotion of International Education.’ Despite the occasional stresses and strains of being Head of 

School, I must say that I thoroughly enjoy the experience. Working with such wonderful students, 

teachers and parents from all corners of the globe is a privilege. The first and foremost responsibility of 

the Head is to create the right kind of educational and social environment in which everyone can benefit, 

above all the pupils. 

 

When Tom announced that he was leaving, I immediately offered to take over as Head of School. I have 

wonderful memories of BISC Wroclaw and I’m thoroughly looking forward to returning to my former 

post. Over the coming weeks I will be in Wroclaw for a few days each week in order to ensure that there 

is a smooth transition and be available to answer any questions that parents might have. 

 

I look forward to a warm and mutually beneficial cooperation with all of you next academic year.  

 

Andy Harris 

An introduction to Andy Harris 
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HOUSE SCORES 

Cygnus Phoenix Lupus Pegasus 

    

Weekly Points 2 1 4 3 

Sports Day - Points 4 4 4 3 

Weekly Winner   

 

 

Total Points 89 81 87 78 

Weekly Merits 848 804 1179 904 

Total Merits 16350 13405 15406 13727 

RANKING 2016/2017 

1st  PLACE 
WINNER!!! 

 

3rd PLACE 2nd PLACE  4th PLACE 

Primary House Captains: 

 Cygnus Phoenix Lupus Pegasus 

 
Gayeon Lee  

Year 6  Wolverines  
Wolverines 

Magda Sawicka 
Year 6 Wolverines 

Jack Kidd 
Year 6 Wolverines 

Madhav Sathish 
Year 6 Wolverines 

Secondary House Captains: 

 Cygnus Phoenix Lupus Pegasus 

 
Yunhwa Jung 

Year 10 
Yejin Lee 
 Year 10 

DongMin Seo 
Year 9 

Jeong Min Hong 
Y11 

Secondary House Vice Captains: 

 Cygnus Phoenix Lupus Pegasus 

 
Borys Rusko 

Year 7 
Alicia Marie McInerney 

Year 7 
Nada Mikati 

Year 7 
Anastasia Lacroix 

Year 7 

HOUSE  SCORES 2016/2017 GRAND FINALE 

 

1st  
Place 

 
 
 
 
 

3rd 

Place  2nd 

Place 

 

4th 

Place  
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Since 2012, we have become one of the premier providers of dining services to private nurseries, preschools and 

schools in the Wroclaw area. Our mission is to change eating habits among children. We have developed menus 

and provide food which meets and exceeds the governmental compulsory minimum nutritional requirements, 

which includes: 

 

- balanced diet with plenty of variety, 

- plenty of fresh food and vegetables, 

- plenty of food rich in calcium and iron, 

 

In addition, we do not use any artificial additives or salt in the preparation of our meals. We use only local and 

seasonal ingredients from certificated suppliers and farms that we trust. We offer a varied menu which will help to 

develop children’s tastes. We also cater for all dietary requirements including vegetarian, vegan, gluten-free, dairy 

free and nut free. 

 

We are located in Wroclaw, 31 Krakowska Street. Our kitchen is over 300 sqm  and is equipped with the highest 

quality appliances such as convection ovens etc. We do not use any microwaves or deep fat fryers. Clients are 

more than welcome to visit us. We will show you all the Certificates of our suppliers and we will give you a tour of 

the kitchen. You will also have a chance to speak to our Head Chef Krzysztof Janiszewski and meet our Team. 

 

You can also find more about us on our Facebook profile: Weranda Smaków. Should you need any further 

information, please do not hesitate to contact us. We look forward to the possibility of working together!!! 

 

Yours faithfully, 

Anna Kalus - Zielinska  

Anna Gaweł 

 

To place an order and also to pay for it you must do this online: 

1. Please register at  https://system.masterszef.com.pl/Rejestracja/BISC 

2. Please place your order for the whole month. You do not have to order items every day but you need to 

complete the order form online and please save afterwards. 

3. If you have any questions about the “MASTERSZEF” system, please contact Mrs  Joanna Wierzejska, Project 

Manager by e-mail (jwierzejska@masterszef.com.pl) or by the phone (22 110 50 07). 
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